TRACY CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES

May 1, 2012, 7:00 p.m.

City Council Chambers, 333 Civic Center Plaza Web Site: www.ci.tracy.ca.us

Mayor Ives called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance.

The invocation was offered by Reverend Vijh of the Sant Nirankari Mission.

Roll call found Council Members Abercrombie, Elliott, Rickman, Mayor Pro Tem Maciel and Mayor Ives present.

Leon Churchill, Jr., City Manager, presented the Employee of the Month award for May 2012, to Jeffrey Haskett, City Manager's Office.

Mayor Ives presented a proclamation to Tracy Sunrise Rotary President Penny Vandermere, Vice President Mike Bogetti, and Rotary Member Harold Reich proclaiming May as "Older Americans Month."

Mayor Ives presented a proclamation to David De Santis, Central Valley Velo Bike Club, proclaiming the week of May 14, 2012 as "Bike to Work Week."

Mayor Ives and Police Chief Hampton swore in Police Captain Jeremy Watney.

- 1. CONSENT CALENDAR It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt the Consent Calendar. Roll call vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.
 - A. <u>Minutes Approval</u> The special meeting minutes of November 21, 2011, and closed session minutes of April 17, 2012, were approved.
 - B. <u>Acceptance of the Offsite Public Improvements Completed by AMB Corporation, LLC, for Chabot Commerce Center Tract 3019</u> Resolution 2012-068 accepted the improvements.
 - C. <u>Authorize an Appropriation of \$10,739 from the 2012 Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program for the Purchase and Installation of Enhanced Technology for the Tracy Police Department's Law Enforcement Programs Resolution 2012-069 authorized the appropriation.</u>
- 2. ITEMS FROM THE AUDIENCE Paul Miles, 1397 Mansfield, addressed Council regarding a complaint filed in court today against the City of Tracy. Mr. Miles provided Council with a copy of the complaint.

Marsha McCray and Sandy Taylor thanked Council for unanimously approving the appropriation of funding for an aquatic center.

Mayor Ives suggested agenda items 9, 4, 10 and 12 be heard after item #3. Leon Churchill, Jr., City Manager, requested items 11 and 15A be rescheduled to a future meeting, and that Item 5 be moved to the end of new business.

3. PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER A PRELIMINARY AND FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN TO PERMIT THE DEVELOPMENT OF THREE NEW INDUSTRIAL BUILDINGS TOTALING 989,717 SQUARE FEET, THE EXPANSION OF AN EXISTING INDUSTRIAL BUILDING BY 288,770 SQUARE FEET, AND THE EXTENSION OF CHABOT COURT TO TURN WEST AND INTERSECT WITH PARADISE ROAD ON A 70.49-ACRE SITE, LOCATED ADJACENT TO PARADISE ROAD, SOUTH OF GRANT LINE ROAD AND ADJACENT TO AND WEST OF THE EXISTING CHABOT COURT - APPLICANT IS PROLOGIS, AND OWNERS ARE AMB HOLD CO, LLC AND PROLOGIS, L.P.- APPLICATION D12-0003 - Victoria Lombardo, Senior Planner, presented the staff report. In 1996, the City Council adopted the Northeast Industrial Areas Concept Development Plan (NEI) within which the project area is located. The site is Zoned Planned Unit Development (PUD), and is designated Industrial by the General Plan, and Light Industrial by the Concept Development Plan.

In accordance with Tracy Municipal Code Section 10.08.1830, the Planning Commission and the City Council shall review all Planned Unit Development Preliminary and Final Development Plans.

A number of Preliminary and Final Development Plans (PDP/FDPs) have been approved for the project site over time. Two PDP/FDPs in combination resulted in the construction of the existing Chabot Court, and the two existing buildings (one vacant and one housing the Best Buy warehouse) on Chabot Court. Another PDP/FDP approved the existing 312,770-square foot Barboza Cabinets building, and caused the construction of some of the existing portion of Paradise Road. The current proposal is a new PDP/FDP to allow for three additional industrial buildings in the vicinity of the three existing buildings on the site, as well as an expansion of an existing building.

The project site is located on the south side of Grant Line Road, at Chabot Court and Paradise Roads. The adjacent parcels to the north and west are designated Light Industrial by the Concept Development Plan. Land south and east of the project is outside of the current City limits.

A new approved PDP/FDP would allow for three new buildings totaling 989,717 square feet to be constructed, along with a 288,770 square foot addition to the existing Barbosa Cabinets building. The three proposed new buildings and the expansion are shown on the site plan as follows:

Building 16 – 120,799 square feet, fronting Paradise Rd.

Building 17 – 603,278 square feet, fronting Paradise Rd.

Building 18 – 265,640 square feet, fronting both Chabot Ct. and Paradise Rd.

Building 19 – 288,770 square feet, at 2020 E. Grant Line Rd.

The proposed location for Building 18 currently is divided into three separate parcels. A recommended condition of approval would require a lot line adjustment or lot merger be completed to consolidate those parcels into one prior to the issuance of a building permit for that building.

Buildings 16, 17 and 18, as proposed, consist of concrete tilt-up construction with base and accent colors. The buildings are enhanced with several reveals and varying materials, including glass storefront office areas and accent colors, as well as glass accents high on the building. Variation in rooflines, as well as the façade breaks at the office areas help to add visual interest to the large buildings. Architectural features add visual interest to the buildings from each elevation view, as the reveals and accent colors have been carried around the rear and sides of the buildings. The rooflines vary in height, with vertical relief added by false parapets being stepped up and down in numerous locations. The proposed architecture for the new buildings matches the existing architecture of the existing Crate and Barrel Buildings located at 1605 and 1705 Chrisman Road, to the southwest of the project site.

The proposed expansion of the Barbosa Cabinets building (Building 19) will reflect architecture matching the existing building façade.

The landscape areas proposed will meet the requirements of Tracy Municipal Code Section 10.08.3560, and the requirements of the Northeast Industrial Areas Concept Development Plan.

A combination of trees, shrubs and groundcover are proposed for the landscape areas. A recommended condition of approval requires the developer to submit a detailed landscape and irrigation plan for approval by the Development Services Director prior to the issuance of any building permits. In addition, a recommended condition of approval requires that prior to the issuance of any building permits, an Agreement for Maintenance of Landscape and Irrigation Improvements is to be executed, and financial security submitted to the Development Services Department. The agreement will ensure maintenance of the landscape and irrigation improvements for a period of two years.

Currently, Chabot Court is a public street that extends due south from East Grant Line Road and ends in a cul-de-sac bulb approximately 1,300 feet from Grant Line Road, in front of the building located at 2000 Chabot Court. Part of the project proposal is to extend Chabot Court, curving to the west, then to the north to intersect with Paradise Road. The applicant is also proposing to convert Chabot Court into a private street, to be owned and maintained as private property. The proposed configuration of the roadways will allow for Grant Line and Paradise Roads to be the truck routes to the project area, with Chabot providing an efficient internal circulation route within the project site. The two access points from East Grant Line Road will be at Paradise Road and Chabot Court, with numerous driveway access points from both streets for each of the existing and proposed buildings on the project site.

The project proposes 648 auto parking spaces to serve the new buildings, which is greater than the number of parking spaces that would be required per to the NEI Concept Development Plan.

The Planning Commission held a public hearing on April 11, 2012, to evaluate the proposed project and the reasons for changing Chabot Court from a public to a private street, as well as the available access points and circulation patterns to the proposed buildings. The Planning Commission voted unanimously to recommend City Council approval of the project, as proposed and conditioned.

The project is consistent with the Environmental Impact Report (EIR) that was prepared for the Northeast Industrial Areas Concept Development Plan and certified in 1996. In accordance with CEQA Guidelines Section 15183, no further environmental assessment is required.

Staff recommend that the Council approve the Preliminary and Final Development Plan to permit the development of three new industrial buildings and one building expansion totaling 1,278,487 square feet on a 70.49-acre site, located adjacent to Paradise Road, south of Grant Line Road, west of and adjacent to Chabot Court, Application Number D12-0003, subject to the conditions and based on the findings contained in the City Council Resolution dated May 1, 2012.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing. As there was no one wishing to address Council on the item, the public hearing was closed.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-070 approving a Preliminary and Final Development Plan to permit the development of three new industrial buildings and expansion of one existing industrial building totaling 1,278,487 square foot located on a 70.49-acre site, and the extension of Chabot Court to turn west and intersect with Paradise Road, located adjacent to Paradise Road, south of Grant Line Road and adjacent to and west of the existing Chabot Court Assessor's Parcel Number 250-030-19, 26, 27, 28 and 250-280-6, 7, 8, 9, 10 Application Number D12-0003. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

DEVIATION

9. ACCEPT MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING BETWEEN THE CITY OF TRACY AND THE GRAND FOUNDATION IN SUPPORT OF THE GRAND THEATRE CENTER FOR THE ARTS AND AUTHORIZE THE MAYOR TO SIGN THE MOU - William Wilson, Cultural Arts Manager – Visual Arts, presented the staff report. The Arts Leadership Alliance (ALA) serves as the City's principal fundraiser for the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts and contributed \$1,000,000 towards the \$20,000,000 Capital Improvement Project that built and furnished the facility. The ALA-GF also has served to support operations and programming for the Grand with annual underwriting contributions since 2007. Working closely with Cultural Arts Division Staff, the ALA-GF underwriting has supported concerts, exhibitions, classes, workshops and special events, in addition to providing arts supplies, art making and technical equipment and hospitality services. In Fiscal Year 2011-12 the ALA provided \$10,000 to the Season Headliner Kellie Pickler Concert and, as the Grand Foundation (ALA-GF) will provide \$20,000 to arts education, exhibitions and marketing support. In FY 10-11 \$30,000 equaled 3.5% of the General Fund support of \$843,000. This public-private collaboration has served both parties well in their commitment to improving the quality of life for Tracy residents and in the economic development of the City.

In 2009, in response to the economic recession, the City initiated a series of Community Conversations with shareholders to build consensus in an effort to strengthen emotional and financial support of the Grand. The positive results of this effort led to *The Grand Partnership Report – Strengthening the Grand through shared governance* adopted in 2010. Staff and the ALA–GF utilized The Grand Partnership Report as a guide to create the new Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). Through a series of strategic planning

meetings across the past two years, the critical issues of the collaborative relationship were examined. This collaboration has positioned the Grand Theatre strongly, not only to survive the recession, but also to emerge from it positioned for growth.

The Grand is currently celebrating its 5th Anniversary Season as the cornerstone project in the City's ongoing downtown re-development. As an acclaimed historic project and innovative arts, entertainment and educative resource in our community and beyond, long-term financial planning is critical. The ALA has evolved into the Grand Foundation whose efforts will support the growth and preservation of the facility into the future.

The new MOU defines the roles and responsibilities of the City and the Grand Foundation with respect to the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts, and confirms the joint vision and establishes the goals to sustain the Center as a regional leader in the arts. The City and the Grand Foundation seek to strengthen their partnership, which will significantly increase financial support of the Grand, not only by supporting programming, but also by establishing an endowment fund for the long-term health of the project. Key components include fundraising, annual underwriting support, programming development, membership campaign and volunteer management.

Staff recommended that the Council accept the MOU between the City and the Grand Foundation.

Mayor Ives invited members of the public to address Council on the item.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel thanked all those who work on the Foundation.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-071 accepting the Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Tracy and the Grand Foundation regarding the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

10. ACCEPT GRAND FOUNDATION (FORMERLY ARTS LEADERSHIP ALLIANCE AKA ALA) 2011-12 ANNUAL UNDERWRITING SUPPORT FOR PROGRAMMING AND OPERATIONS AT THE GRAND THEATRE CENTER FOR THE ARTS - William Wilson, Cultural Arts Manager – Visual Arts, presented the staff report. Mr. Wilson stated that the City of Tracy, through the Cultural Arts Division, is partnered with the Grand Foundation (formerly known as the Arts Leadership Alliance aka ALA) to provide programming and operational financial support at the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts. The Foundation provides a minimum of \$30,000 annually under the current MOU. The GF provides underwriting through fundraising and donor relationships to support the programming and operations of the Arts Education, Exhibitions and Presenting Programs at the Center. Each year financial needs are accessed and prioritized by staff and submitted to the GF Board for their consideration in order to supplement the adopted Cultural Arts Division FY budget.

This year, the GF Board has chosen to underwrite \$10,000 in the Arts Education Program, \$2,400 in the Exhibitions Program, \$11,600 in the Presenting Program and \$6,000 in Marketing Support. The adopted FY2011-12 budget reflects these programming priorities.

Staff will meet monthly with the GF Board to provide expenditure updates. The GF directly funded the Season Headliner Concert and Meet-n-Greet Reception with Kellie Pickler in the amount \$10,000, and will submit the balance in a check to the City in the amount of \$20,000.

Staff recommended that Council accept the annual underwriting funding from the Grand Foundation to support programming and operations of the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts in FY2011-12.

Mayor Ives invited public comment.

Mike Souza, presented the City with a check for \$30,000 and commended staff for the excellent programming at the Grand.

Mayor Ives thanked Mr. Souza and the Foundation for their years of support for the Grand Theatre and arts in the community.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-072 accepting Grand Foundation (Formerly Arts Leadership Alliance) 2011-12 annual underwriting support for programming and operations at the Grand Theatre Center for the Arts. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

4. PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER A GENERAL PLAN LAND USE DESIGNATION AMENDMENT OF A 10-ACRE SITE IN THE EASTLAKE AND ELISSAGARAY RANCH SUBDIVISIONS FROM PUBLIC FACILITIES TO RESIDENTIAL LOW. THE APPLICANT IS CHRIS TYLER AND THE PROPERTY OWNER IS TVC TRACY HOLDCO, LLC. APPLICATION NUMBER GPA10-0004 - Bill Dean, Assistant Development Services Director, presented the staff report. Mr. Dean stated that in 1995 and 1996, the City annexed the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch development areas respectively and designated both properties Residential Low in the General Plan. In 1998 and 1999, the City approved the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch Planned Unit Developments (PUD) respectively for single-family residential subdivisions. The PUDs serve as the zoning for each subdivision to implement the policies of the General Plan.

The subject property is comprised of a 5-acre lot in the Eastlake subdivision and a 5-acre lot in the Elissagaray Ranch residential subdivision. The subject 10-acre site had been designated for a public school based on the request of the Tracy Unified School District (TUSD). However, the site has not been developed and is currently under private ownership.

In 2006, the City updated the General Plan and designated the subject 10-acre site and other planned or developed public school sites citywide as Public Facilities. The land use designation of Public Facilities was carried forward in the citywide General Plan amendment in 2011, consistent with TUSD's previous request.

The property owners are requesting to change the land use designation to Residential Low, which permits uses including single-family homes, places of worship, schools, parks and recreational facilities, fire stations, libraries, day care facilities, and community centers. Public schools are permitted under both land use designations.

The project applicant has not submitted an application for further development of the site. According to the applicant, there are no immediate development plans for the site; however, low density residential similar to the existing neighborhoods would be the most likely development should a school not be built. This General Plan amendment is the first step toward single-family residential or other development of the site. If the developer pursues residential or other development of the site, amendments to the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch PUDs (zoning) and other entitlement applications, such as a subdivision maps, would be necessary prior to the issuance of building permits. This application solely requests an amendment to the General Plan land use designation of the site from Public Facilities to Residential Low.

The project is exempt from the California Environmental Quality Act per Section 15162 pertaining to projects with a certified Environmental Impact Report (EIR) where the project does not propose substantial changes that will result in a major revision of the previous EIR. On February 1, 2011, the City of Tracy adopted the General Plan. The associated EIR (SCH# 1992 122 069) was certified February 1, 2011. The project does not propose new significant changes to the environment that were not analyzed in the General Plan EIR, including the areas of traffic, air quality, and aesthetics.

According to the applicant, the TUSD has not begun the process to purchase the property or provided details regarding when a school might be built. City staff contacted the TUSD regarding their interest in the property. According to TUSD staff, the TUSD does not have immediate plans to build the school and does not oppose the General Plan amendment request. Follow-up conversations between City staff and TUSD staff revealed that TUSD was unsure if and when an additional school would be needed. According to TUSD, if, at the time an additional school is needed, and the subject site has been developed for other uses, there are other potential sites where a school could be constructed.

Residents of the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch subdivisions have the potential to be impacted by the proposed land use change. The applicant held three neighborhood meetings to explain the project and answer questions. In addition, notices for public hearings to consider the project were sent to all property owners in each subdivision. In summary, concerns raised by the residents were the desire for no high-density housing to be built at the site, that a school is still desired and preferred over residential development, and the desire for more frequent weed and pest control of the site.

As previously mentioned, the Planning Commission discussed the proposed General Plan amendment on February 22, 2012. TUSD staff explained that the school district does not need an additional elementary school at this time and reaffirmed they are not opposed to the land use designation change. Residents of the subdivisions raised concerns that if residential development is built, it should be consistent in density and architecture to the existing neighborhoods. Staff reiterated that any proposed development would come back to the residents, Planning Commission, the City Council. The applicant echoed his intentions to involve the residents should he move forward with developing the site. The Commission voted unanimously to recommend approval of the General Plan amendment to the City Council.

Staff recommended that the City Council approve an amendment to the General Plan land use designation of the 10-acre site in the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch subdivisions from Public Facilities to Residential Low.

Council Member Elliott asked if the new zoning would allow for a school to be built. Mr. Dean stated yes. Council Member Elliott asked for clarification regarding the TUSD's needs. Mr. Dean stated the school district has no plans to use the site for a school.

Council Member Rickman asked if the architecture would conform to what currently exists in the two subdivisions. Mr. Dean indicated any application for development would require Planning Commission and City Council approval.

Mayor Ives asked if there was any possibility for a future application for high density residential. Mr. Dean indicated no, that the zoning only allows five units per acre.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if the land could be used for anything else as it is currently zoned. Mr. Dean stated it could be used for public facilities such as storm water retention, schools, and fire stations.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing.

Chris Tyler, property owner representative, thanked staff for their efforts and stated staff had properly described the situation with the property. Mr. Tyler indicated he would love to sell the property to the school district but that Dr. Goodall, Tracy Unified School District, had confirmed that since growth had occurred in other areas of the City the district did not intend to use the property as a school site. Mr. Tyler indicated his intent was to garner neighborhood input on any homes that might be planned for the area.

Kellie Goble, 1201 Cittadelle Street, addressed Council regarding problems with the vacant land. Ms. Goble indicated she and neighbors favored homes being built on the property to increase the value of their homes and improve the look of the neighborhood.

Francine Escobar, a resident of Eastlake, addressed Council regarding vandalism at the vacant property. Ms. Escobar indicated she was in favor of rezoning the property.

Mary Park, 1630 Eastlake Circle, addressed Council in favor of rezoning the site. Ms. Park indicated it would be nice to have low density housing vs. high density due to current traffic problems in the area.

As there was no one else wishing to address Council, the public hearing was closed.

Council Member Elliott indicated he believed Council should support the action for rezoning for the reasons presented.

It was moved by Council Member Elliott and seconded by Council Member Rickman to adopt Resolution 2012-073 approving a General Plan land use designation amendment of a 10-acre site in the Eastlake and Elissagaray Ranch subdivisions from public facilities to residential low. The applicant is Chris Tyler and the property owner is TVC Tracy Holdco, LLC., Application Number GPA10-0004. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

12. REQUEST AUTHORIZATION TO NEGOTIATE MODIFICATIONS TO A DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENT WITH SURLAND COMMUNITIES LLC, APPLICATION DA11-0002, FOR PROPERTY LOCATED AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF LINNE ROAD AND CORRAL HOLLOW ROAD - Bill Dean, Assistant DES Director, presented the staff report. The Ellis project is an approximately 321-acre development proposal located at the northwest corner of Linne and Corral Hollow Roads in San Joaquin County at the southwestern City limit, located within the City's General Plan Sphere of Influence (intended annexation and City utilities/facilities area). The components of the Ellis project involve annexation to the City and implementing the City's General Plan with the Ellis Specific Plan, which is a comprehensive zoning document that has design and development standards. The vision of the proposed Ellis Specific Plan is to create a mix of residential, commercial, and recreational facilities centered on a "village center" entrance and a street network that promotes ease of pedestrian and vehicular circulation. Up to 2,250 residential units would be allowed under this zoning.

Initial direction to staff to negotiate and process a DA with Surland occurred on January 17, 2006. A DA was viewed as an appropriate tool to evaluate a potential public-private partnership to fund and construct a Swim Center. After Planning Commission review, the City Council approved a Development Agreement with Surland on December 16, 2008, along with approvals related to the Ellis Specific Plan and development project.

Subsequent to approving the development agreement, Tracy Alliance for a Quality Community (TRAQC) filed a lawsuit challenging the Ellis project approvals, including the Environmental Impact Report and the DA. Last year, the Superior Court ruled in TRAQC's favor, vacating all project approvals. Following the ruling, Surland and the City appealed the Superior Court's ruling, effectively staying the Court's decision to overturn the approvals.

Surland submitted applications on December 15, 2011 (revised in a memo from Surland received by the City on February 1, 2012, and further revised in a letter received by the City on April 24, 2012) to begin work on "a modified and amended DA for the Ellis Project." Surland's request states the following related to pubic benefits:

"These benefits include much needed jobs; an additional range of housing opportunities; \$10 million in funding towards the community's goal towards a much needed aquatic center; and an offer of 16 acres of land for the aquatic center site (if selected through the City aquatic center site selection process)."

Prior to negotiating a DA, the City's DA Procedures first require Council authorization (City Council Resolution 2004-368). The DA Procedures provide as follows:

Staff shall review the application and shall prepare a report and recommendation to the City Council. The Council shall consider the application and determine whether the proposed public benefit warrants undertaking negotiations with the applicant. The Council shall either reject the request or authorize staff to negotiate and process the development agreement application.

Additionally, pursuant to City's requirements, a Cost Recovery Agreement is required to cover all City costs associated with processing a DA. The City and Surland entered into a Cost Recovery Agreement on February 12, 2012, to cover all project processing costs (prior costs were covered under a previous Reimbursement Agreement).

The Ellis applications constitute a "project" under CEQA and an EIR will be prepared.

Staff recommended that the Council authorize staff to negotiate a Development Agreement with Surland.

Mayor Ives invited members of the public to address Council on the item.

Les Serpa, 1024 Central Avenue, provided Council with an outline of the project. Mr. Serpa stated amendments to the development agreement were done to remedy issues of the court.

Mark Connolly, 121 E. Eleventh Street, on behalf of TRAQC, stated that the process of an amended development agreement was not logical and explained why. Mr. Connolly stated there was no use entering into an amendment if Surland was addressing all the issues raised by the court.

An attorney with Miller, Star and Regale, addressed Council indicating this was not the point where Council would provide input as to what is negotiated. The attorney stated an option was to move forward with an amended development agreement that addresses the court's concerns and gets the project moving.

Dave Anderson, Vice President of the Tracy Airport Association, addressed Council regarding concerns with the location of the airport runway in proximity to the proposed development. Mr. Anderson submitted various documents in support of his concerns.

Jim Howell, 340 Hunter Trail, addressed Council stating it was clear to him that the City should have never entered into the original agreement with Surland.

Celeste Garamendi, 139 W. Twelfth Street, suggested there was no need to act on this request. Ms. Garamendi questioned why the Council would want to negotiate a new development agreement that offered less than what was originally offered by Surland.

Mayor Ives referred to a letter from Surland dated April 3, 2012, which was attached to the staff report, and outlined the purpose for Surland submitting an amended development agreement.

Council Member Elliott asked Surland to confirm Council's understanding that the basic starting point on negotiations included \$10 million and 16 acres. Mr. Serpa indicated that Council Member Elliott's understanding was correct.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if the amount was \$10 million or up to \$10 million. Mr. Serpa stated in 2006 it was up to \$10 million and clarified that in the letter it is a \$10 million proposal and 16 acres. Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if those figures could change based on negotiations. Mr. Serpa indicated it was his commitment to keep those figures static.

Council Member Elliott asked about the runway and pressurized gas lines. Mr. Serpa indicated Ellis was not at the end of the runway and that they would comply with any rules and regulations regarding freeway and pipeline safety.

Council Member Rickman asked if Surland would address all the concerns of the court and correct them. Mr. Serpa indicated it was their intent to address and correct all court issues.

Council Member Elliott asked Dan Sodergren, City Attorney for the Council's legal standing when considering a modified agreement which was in litigation. Mr. Sodergren indicated he couldn't speak to pending litigation but that it was Council's discretion whether it wants to consider negotiations.

Council Member Rickman asked Mr. Sodergren what would happen if all the issues are addressed in the first agreement. Mr. Sodergren stated it depends on the timing and direction received from Council.

Council Member Abercrombie stated Council was being asked to authorize staff to negotiate an agreement; the Council is not discussing safety zones, a pipeline, or an airport runway. Council Member Abercrombie stated Council ought to give Surland the courtesy to present their proposal and not get sidetracked with other issues.

Council Member Elliott asked Mr. Sodergren for his recommendation. Mr. Sodergren stated it was appropriate to talk about an agreement that is currently under litigation. Mr. Sodergren stated the Planning Commission and staff has made a recommendation that Council authorize staff to negotiate a Development Agreement which could change based on what happens with the appellate court.

Council Member Elliott asked if there were any legal problems with amending an agreement that is being challenged. Mr. Sodergren stated it is legally defensible to enter into negotiations to enter into an amended or new Development Agreement.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel stated he disagreed with the contention that it made no sense to enter into negotiations and that it was foolish to sit back and wait. Mayor Pro Tem Maciel added he believed it was a good time to discuss alternatives.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Rickman to adopt Resolution 2012-074 authorizing staff to negotiate modifications to a Development Agreement with Surland Communities, LLC., Application DA11-0002, for property located at the northwest corner of Linne Road and Corral Hollow Road. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

Mayor Ives called for a recess at 8:55 p.m. The meeting was reconvened at 9:05 p.m.

6. PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER AN AMENDMENT TO THE I-205 CORRIDOR SPECIFIC PLAN MODIFYING THE CRITERIA FOR WALL SIGNS IN EXCESS OF 100 SQUARE FEET. APPLICATION NUMBER SPA12-0001 - Victoria Lombardo, Senior Planner, presented the staff report. The I-205 Corridor Specific Plan establishes standards for wall signs in the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan area to ensure that signage is designed to be appropriate in scale with the building. The sign criteria states that the area of any single wall sign shall not exceed 100 square feet; however, on single-tenant buildings, a wall sign of up to 250 square feet may be allowed with a Conditional Use Permit.

On March 1, 2012, City Signs submitted an application for a Conditional Use Permit proposing two 157-square foot wall signs be located on a multi-tenant building in the Tracy Pavilion shopping center at 2471 Naglee Road (Staples, Application Number CUP12-0002). An amendment to the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan is required for the Planning Commission to grant Conditional Use Permit approval for wall signs exceeding 100 square feet on multi-tenant buildings, as these larger signs are currently only allowable on single-tenant buildings.

In an effort to accommodate Staples' request for a larger wall sign, a City-initiated amendment to the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan was proposed to allow larger wall signs on multi-tenant buildings with Conditional Use Permit approval by the Planning Commission.

Planning Commission reviewed the plans for the proposed Staples wall signs at their meeting on April 11, 2012 and approved the project by unanimous vote based on the elevations provided by the applicant. The elevations only showed the Staples portion of the building and did not show the signs in context with the remainder of the building and the rest of the shopping center. Based on this information, Planning Commission and staff were comfortable recommending an amendment to the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan and approving a Conditional Use Permit for the signs contingent upon City Council approval of the amendment.

Shortly after the Planning Commission meeting on April 11, the Staples wall signs were installed without a building permit and Council approval of the specific plan amendment. Upon seeing the signs installed on the building, the Planning Commissioners initiated a discussion at their meeting on April 25 regarding the inappropriateness of the size of the signs in context with the building face and other signs throughout the Tracy Pavilion shopping center. The Planning Commissioners felt the actual sign was not accurately depicted by the drawings provided by the applicant.

Staff had an opportunity to evaluate the erected signs against the proposed plans and agreed with the Planning Commissioners' assessments that they are not appropriate in scale with the building. Upon evaluating other buildings in the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan area, staff determined that wall signs over 100 square feet in size would not be appropriate on any other multi-tenant building. As a result, staff recommended denial of the proposed I-205 Corridor Specific Plan amendment.

Planning Commission recommended that the City Council approve the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan amendment regarding wall signs in excess of 100 square feet, Application Number SPA12-0001, based on the findings and subject to the conditions contained in the Planning Commission Resolution dated April 11, 2012. Because Planning Commission subsequently expressed disapproval with the scope of the signs that were installed without a permit at Staples, and staff agrees, staff recommends denial of the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan amendment regarding wall signs in excess of 100 square feet, Application Number SPA12-0001, based on the findings contained in the City Council Resolution dated May 1, 2012.

Council Member Abercrombie asked if staff could work with Staples on a compromise or would Staples be required to remove the larger sign and put up a smaller one. Ms. Lombardo indicated the sign should not have been installed because it was done without

a permit and has to come down. After that staff will work with the applicant to see if they will reduce the size of the sign.

Council Member Rickman asked how the sign was installed without a permit. Ms. Lombardo stated illegally.

Council Member Elliott asked what the complaint was. Ms. Lombardo indicated the Planning Commission was concerned that the sign as depicted was not representative of what was installed on the building.

Mayor Ives asked when staff proposed that the applicant could go from 100 square feet to 150 square feet, what was the condition. Ms. Lombardo stated as long as the sign is appropriate in scale with the building face upon which it is mounted. Mayor Ives asked according to whom. Ms. Lombardo stated the Planning Commission.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing.

Charlie Ingram, a representative of Hilton Displays, provided Council with a handout. Ms. Ingram stated Staples was their client. Ms. Ingram outlined the square footage of the building and the square footage of the sign along with various communications between her and City staff.

Gregg Kilo, City Signs, stated he was contracted to pull the permit and install the sign. Mr. Hilo apologized for installing the sign without a permit and added it was due to a miscommunication.

Council Member Rickman asked where the miscommunication was in getting the permit. Ms. Ingram indicated that on March 29 an e-mail was sent stating the Planning Commission meeting had been cancelled and then there were a lot of missed calls until it was too late. Ms. Ingram stated she believed that the conditional use permit served as her permit.

Council Member Rickman referred to the drawing and asked if it was similar to what the Planning Commission had for review. Ms. Ingram stated yes.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked Ms. Ingram if she believed she did everything necessary to comply. Ms. Ingram stated yes. Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked Mr. Kilo if it was his understanding that a permit had to be pulled. Mr. Hilo indicated he believed all approvals were received.

Charles Manne, 4322 Glenhaven Drive, Chair of the Planning Commission, addressed Council stating the Commission did see color pictures and what has been presented to the Council. Mr. Manne stated the pictures did look good and the Commission vote 5-0 in favor of the application. Mr. Manne explained that at a separate meeting it was brought to the Commission's attention that the sign installed was not depicted correctly. Mr. Manne stated he believed the renderings did not match what was installed.

Council Member Rickman asked how he believed the sign did not match what was presented. Mr. Manne indicated the Planning Commission received an 8 $\frac{1}{2}$ x 11 inch depiction which was not the sign that was installed. Mr. Manne stated the sign does not fit and it is not proportional.

Council Member Elliott stated the Council was considering whether the policy should be amended and asked how that affects what the Planning Commission decides. Mr. Manne indicated he looks to see if the signage matches what is in the center and the Planning Commission argued that it was too big.

Jim Howell asked for clarification regarding the process and suggested Council give Staples a break, veto the amendment and ask staff to return with an amendment that addresses single and multi-tenant building criteria.

Council Member Rickman asked if the sign dimensions were right, but the address on the building was moved which made it misleading. Ms. Lombardo stated yes.

Council Member Elliott stated that as long as the sign aesthetically looks appropriate, he didn't see a problem with allowing a larger sign.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel stated he did not want to make Staples take down the sign, but felt they should not get a free pass for installing the sign without a permit.

Council Member Rickman suggested some checks be put in place to ensure this doesn't happen again.

Mayor Ives asked if the sign had been inspected. Ms. Lombardo stated no.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt a resolution approving an amendment to the I-205 Corridor Specific Plan modifying the criteria for wall signs in excess of 100 square feet – Application Number SPA12-0001. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

Mr. Sodergren stated a conforming resolution would be brought back on the consent calendar confirming Council's action.

7. PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER AN AMENDMENT TO THE TRACY MUNICIPAL CODE SIGN REGULATIONS (TMC CHAPTER 10.08) AFFECTING SIGNS ON SCHOOL SITES – THE APPLICATION IS INITIATED BY THE CITY OF TRACY – APPLICATION NUMBER ZA12-0001 - Alan Bell, Senior Planner, presented the staff report. Mr. Bell stated that Section 10.08.4510(i) of the Tracy Municipal Code (TMC) prohibits electronic readerboard signs and electronic scrolling signs. Specifically, prohibited signs include any sign which "flashes, blinks, moves, changes color, appears to change color, changes intensity, or contains any part of an attachment which does the same, except that barber poles and time and temperature signs shall be permitted in the commercial and industrial zones."

There are several sites within Tracy, however, that do utilize electronic readerboard signs. These sites are located on Tracy Unified School District property and advertise various school-related events and activities. Under certain circumstances, State law allows public schools to install signs that do not comply with local zoning regulations when the signs are used for school-related information.

On January 17, 2012, the City Council, at the request of Mayor Pro Tem Maciel, discussed changing City standards to permit signs with scrolling, blinking, or other electronic changeable copy, such as ones installed at Tracy High School and Monte Vista Middle School. By a unanimous vote, the Council expressed a desire to change City standards and directed staff to prepare an amendment to the Tracy Municipal Code to allow electronic readerboard signs such as LED (light emitting diode) or other electronic media on school sites.

Amendments to "Section 10.08.4440, Definitions;" "Section 10.08.4460, Standards by Sign Type" and "Section 10.08.4510, Prohibited Signs and Locations" of the TMC are necessary to allow electronic readerboard signs on public and private school sites. The proposal contains a definition of "electronic readerboard sign" and provisions to permit them on public and private school sites with Planning Commission approval of a Conditional Use Permit.

The proposal would also allow schools, regardless of zone district in which they are located, to install a Freestanding Sign, also upon approval a Conditional Use Permit. A Freestanding Sign is one allowed up to 15 feet in height and a maximum size of 100 square feet. Typically, schools employ shorter and smaller signs, consistent with the standards of a Monument Sign.

A school site must be at least one-half acre in size and must contain any of grades one through 12 to qualify for an electronic readerboard sign or a Freestanding Sign. There are approximately 28 public and private schools in Tracy that would qualify to install electronic readerboard signs. The size and grade level limits are intended to prevent small sites, such as home schools in residential neighborhoods, from installing electronic readerboards or Freestanding Signs and to clarify that this proposal would not apply to day care centers or preschools.

The Planning Commission conducted a public hearing to consider the proposal on March 28, 2012 and, by a vote of four to one, recommended that the Council approve the sign code amendment. The Planning Commission also recommended that the Council approve the proposed amendments to the Tracy Municipal Code regarding electronic readerboard signs and Freestanding Signs on school sites.

Council Member Elliott asked if there were any public schools that would not qualify for a sign like this given the criteria. Mr. Bell stated no.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if the Montessori school met the criteria. Mr. Bell stated yes. Mayor Pro Tem Maciel indicated the amendment requires the applicant to receive approval of a Conditional Use Permit and asked how much it cost. Mr. Bell stated between \$300 and \$900.

Council Member Rickman asked if any of the schools were in residential areas. Mr. Bell stated most schools were in residential neighborhoods. Council Member Rickman asked if staff had received input from any neighbors. Mr. Bell stated no.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing.

Jim Howell asked if the five private schools had sign size requirements. Mr. Bell stated that without Conditional Use Permit approval in a residential zone, all schools would be

able to construct up to 6 feet tall and 24 square feet. Mr. Bell stated a readerboard and Free Standing sign would require a Conditional Use Permit.

Robert Tanner, 1371 Rusher Street, indicated he was concerned with Freestanding Signs for elementary schools stating they should be reserved for the high schools.

As there was no one else wishing to address Council the public hearing was closed.

Council Member Rickman asked if there were standards for all types of signs which would make them uniform from school to school. Mr. Bell stated there would be height, location and size constraints only.

Council Member Elliott asked if Council needed to consider the fairness of signs for private schools if the school district could exempt itself from paying fees. Mayor Ives indicated public schools were governed by state laws.

Mr. Sodergren indicated one of the reasons the school district could exempt itself is because building regulations are governed by the State Architect's office. Mr. Sodergren added he believed public schools may have to go through a similar process.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if waiving fees represented the gifting of public funds. Mr. Sodergren stated no, as long as there was a legitimate reason for doing so.

The Clerk read the title of proposed Ordinance 1168

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to waive reading of the text. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to introduce Ordinance 1168. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

5. PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER ADOPTION OF A MITIGATED NEGATIVE DECLARATION AND A GENERAL PLAN AMENDMENT, PREZONING AND ANNEXATION TO THE CITY OF TRACY FOR THE TRACY DESALINATION AND GREEN ENERGY PROJECT, CONSISTING OF APPROXIMATELY 241 ACRES LOCATED EAST OF TRACY BOULEVARD IN THE VICINITY OF SUGAR ROAD, ASSESSOR'S PARCEL NUMBERS 212-160-05, 212-160-09, AND 212-160-11. THE APPLICANT IS TRACY RENEWABLE ENERGY LLC. THE PROPERTY OWNER IS THE CITY OF TRACY. APPLICATION NUMBERS GPA11-0004 AND A/P11-0001 Steve Bayley and Scott Claar presented the staff report. On April 20, 2010, the Council authorized Combined Solar Technologies (CST) to conduct a Green Energy Pilot Project at Tracy's Wastewater Treatment Plant (WWTP). The project demonstrated how thermal desalination can be used to remove salt from Tracy's wastewater, by means of the same technology that CST has utilized at the Musco Family Olive Company's Tracy facility.

On April 19, 2011, the Council authorized an Exclusive Negotiating Rights Agreement (ENRA) with CST for a Green Energy and Thermal Desalination Project Feasibility

Study. The applicant, Tracy Renewable Energy LLC (TRE), is a company CST has established to develop the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project.

The project site consists of approximately 241 acres of City-owned land located within the City's Sphere of Influence, immediately north of the Tracy City limits. The project site is bounded by Tracy Boulevard to the west, Arbor Avenue and industrial uses to the south, agricultural lands to the north, and the City's WWTP to the southeast. The project site is bisected by Sugar Road, which runs in an east-west direction. The primary purpose of the proposed project is to construct and operate an approximately 1,200,000 gallon per day (gpd) desalination plant (Plant) in the City. The Tracy WWTP currently processes approximately 9,000,000 gpd of effluent. The WWTP discharges this treated effluent directly into the Delta. The WWTP's discharge currently contains salt in amounts that exceed the State's Delta salinity standards. Project implementation would effectively remove salt from approximately 13 percent of the WWTP's effluent. The treated desalination water would then be blended with the remaining WWTP effluent prior to discharge into the Delta. The newly blended and treated effluent will have a quality that is suitable for discharge into the Sacramento San Joaquin Delta (Delta) and meets State standards for water quality discharge.

Operation of the desalination plant will require a heat energy supply. The proposed project includes a biomass cogeneration energy production component. The biomass energy component would utilize available sources of biomass, primarily agricultural residuals (such as almond and walnut shells) and urban wood waste, ideally within a 50-mile radius of the site. The biomass energy component would generate approximately 16.4 megawatt-hours (MW/hr) of electricity, 15 MW/hr of which would be distributed and sold to the local energy grid.

The proposed project includes actions to annex the entire 241-acre project site into the City, a General Plan Amendment to designate the entire project site as Industrial, and prezoning of the site to Light Industrial (M1). These proposed actions are described in greater detail below. The project would also involve multiple agreements between the City and TRE, which would be brought to Council for consideration at a future date. These agreements would likely include land lease, power purchase, wastewater treatment, and marketing agreement.

In accordance with the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) regulations and CEQA Guidelines, the City prepared an Initial Study for the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project. Based on the findings and mitigation measures contained within the Initial Study, a Mitigated Negative Declaration (MND) was prepared. The MND was circulated for public review from December 1, 2011 until December 30, 2011 and extended until January 24, 2012.

A total of four comment letters were received regarding the MND and Initial Study. Letters were received from Caltrans, San Joaquin County Department of Public Works, San Joaquin Air Pollution Control District, and the Regional Water Quality Control Board. Each of these letters is summarized below. None of the letters challenged the adequacy of the environmental analysis in the MND, and none of the letters raised any issues or concerns that would warrant changes to the MND, or a recirculation of the MND.

The description of the project boundary, which was published in the Initial Study and MND, indicated that approximately 13-acres of APN 212-160-11 were included in the

project area proposed for annexation. The project boundary has been changed to indicate that the entire 17.1–acre area of APN 212-160-11 is included in the area proposed for annexation. LAFCo policies require that annexation boundaries conform to property boundary lines.

The area being added to the project boundary is the location of the former Holly Sugar Administrative Buildings (City-owned). The addition of this approximately 4.1-acre area to the project boundary does not result in any new significant or potentially significant environmental impacts, nor does it increase the severity of any previously identified environmental impacts or require any changes to mitigation measures included in the Initial Study/MND because the majority of this area is paved or covered in gravel road base, and contains the former administrative building and associated support structures historically used for equipment and vehicle storage; and because the proposed Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project would not result in the alteration of this portion of the project area. The proposed change only involves inclusion of this portion of APN 212-160-11 into the area proposed for annexation.

Therefore, the proposed revision to the project boundary does not constitute a "substantial revision" as defined by CEQA Guidelines Section 15073.5(b). The proposed change to the project boundary does not result in any new or increased significant effects. The proposed change to the project boundary is considered new information which merely clarifies, amplifies, or makes insignificant modifications to the MND. As such, recirculation of the document is not required as specified by CEQA Guidelines Section 15073.5(c).

The City of Tracy's General Plan currently designates approximately 224 acres of the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site as Agriculture and approximately 17 acres as Industrial. For the portion of the site that is currently designated Agriculture, a General Plan Amendment (both to the text and the Land Use Designation Map) is proposed to change the General Plan designation from Agriculture to Industrial.

This project involves a proposal to annex the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site to the City. Corporate City limit changes, including property annexation, are completed at Local Agency Formation Commission (LAFCo) based on a City application (petition to LAFCo). Upon annexation, the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site would be zoned Light Industrial (M1), and the Light Industrial (M1) zone district would be the prezoning for the application to LAFCo. Public facilities for the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site have been identified and documented in the Mitigated Negative Declaration and Initial Study.

On March 14, 2012, the Planning Commission conducted a public hearing to review the project and recommended that the Council adopt the Mitigated Negative Declaration and approve the General Plan Amendment, prezoning and annexation to the City for the 241-acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site.

There is no fiscal impact to the City's General Fund with approval of this project. The project would involve multiple agreements between the City of Tracy and TRE, which would be brought to Council for consideration. These agreements would likely include land lease, power purchase and wastewater treatment. TRE proposes to construct the

facility at no cost to the City and charge approximately \$1.5 million per year to operate the wastewater treatment portion of the project. An increased operating cost to the rate payers will result in the need to adjust wastewater rates upwards on the order of 10%.

Staff and Planning Commission recommended that the Council:

- Adopt a resolution approving the Mitigated Negative Declaration for the 241acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project, Application Numbers GPA11-0004 and A/P11-0001;
- Adopt a resolution approving a General Plan Amendment to designate the 241-acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site as Industrial, Application GPA11-0004; and authorizing the petition to LAFCo for annexation of the 241-acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site to the City of Tracy, Application A/P11-0001; and
- 3. Introduce an ordinance prezoning the 241-acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site as Light Industrial (M1), Application A/P11-0001.

Mr. Claar indicated that late this afternoon the City had received an unsigned e-mail regarding the Negative Declaration. Mayor Ives asked why the City would consider an e-mail received five months after the close of the public comment period. Mr. Sodergren explained that all evidence up until adoption of the project must be considered.

Ben Richie, DeNovo Group, stated the e-mail received today was not supported by facts, consisted of arguments, and unsubstantiated opinion and narrative. The analysis conducted was complete.

Council Member Elliott asked if there was a solar component to the project. Mr. Bayley stated the environmental impacts were considered as a whole which included a solar component on 100 acres of the alfalfa field. Mr. Bayley indicated the property can be used for another purpose and may require an additional analysis.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if burning the bio fuel would have emissions. Mr. Bayley explained that the project will not meet the thresh hold for requiring air borne mitigations.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel asked if the City would be faced with County agricultural mitigation fees. Mr. Bayley stated yes and explained the process.

Mayor Ives asked at what point Council would get to see a proforma. Mr. Bayley stated it was not scheduled at this point. Mayor Ives stated that at some point the City would need to consider this new technology and if it is the right technology spend money on it. Mr. Bayley stated staff would present it to Council prior to bringing an agreement to Council for consideration.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing.

Jim Howell stated the project looked promising but he was concerned with the 600 gallon tank of hydrous ammonia which is extremely hazardous and deadly. Mr. Howell suggested that when the item comes back to Council wind direction and the safety track record of the person running the facility be considered.

As no one else wished to address Council on the item, the public hearing was closed.

Council Member Rickman asked if solar panels were not necessarily going to be part of the project why so much land was needed. Mr. Bayley responded that staff did not know what the salinity standards would be in the future.

Council Member Rickman stated he was concerned that the City could use the property toward a better economic purpose.

Council Member Rickman asked if the action was just for annexation. Mr. Dean stated it included zoning and annexing and does not commit the project to solar panels.

Mayor Pro Tem Maciel suggested putting a dollar figure on what it is worth as a solution to the salinity problem.

Council Member Rickman asked if solar thermal could be used. Mr. Bayley stated other technologies can be used but they are not as "green."

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-076 approving a Mitigated Negative Declaration for the Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project – Application Numbers GPA11-0004 and A/P11-0001. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-077 approving a General Plan Amendment to designate the 241-acre Tracy Desalination and Green Energy Project site as industrial and authorizing the petition to LAFCO for annexation of the project site into the City of Tracy – Application Numbers GPA11-0004 and A/P11-0001. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

The Clerk read the title of Proposed Ordinance 1167.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to waive the reading of the text. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to introduce Ordinance 1167. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

8. PUBLIC HEARING TO AUTHORIZE, BY IMPLEMENTING RESOLUTION, THE ADOPTION OF THE UPDATED DEVELOPMENT IMPACT FEES FOR THE NORTHEAST INDUSTRIAL (NEI) PHASE I AND II DEVELOPMENT AREAS RESULTING IN A NET DECREASE IN ROADWAY AND STORM DRAINAGE FEES Kuldeep Sharma, City Engineer, presented the staff report. Mr. Sharma stated that the City generally updates development impact fees on an annual basis in accordance with actual costs incurred or the latest cost estimates for public infrastructure. The fees are based upon the total actual costs incurred on completed projects and updated cost estimates for the incomplete projects distributed among the undeveloped properties.

However, due to the slow-down of the economy, overall fee programs for NEI Phase I and II have not been updated since 2008. While construction costs for more specialized infrastructure in water, wastewater, and public building areas have not seen much reduction in construction costs, roadway and storm drainage construction costs have seen significant reductions.

In December of 2011, as part of an effort to be more competitive in attracting new development Council approved a reduction in the roadway fees throughout the City. This resulted in a reduction of 12% to NEI Phase I and II roadway fees. At this time, further reductions in roadways are recommended based on a more comprehensive review of the specific projects funded by NEI. This results in a further reduction in the roadways development impact fees. Cost of the interchange improvements at MacArthur and I-205, which is a part of the NEI Phase II program, is being reduced by \$3.75M since some improvements have been completed by other agencies.

The storm drainage fees were also reviewed and are being reduced at this time. In 2008, at the request of the development community, an escalation factor was added to the storm drainage facilities to reflect the fact that the improvements were not expected to be completed for approximately five years. However, due to the economic downturn, construction costs have not risen as was expected. Therefore, by eliminating the escalation factor the storm drainage fees are reduced.

There is no fiscal impact to the General Fund as a result of updating the NEI Phase I and II fees, since the total cost of required projects has decreased. The City will continue to review developments and will update the fees as necessary to ensure new developments pay the cost of the required roadway infrastructure.

Staff recommended that the Council authorize the adoption of the updated Roadway and Storm drainage fees for the North East Industrial Area Phases I and II resulting in a net decrease in roadway fees and authorize staff to update the Finance and Implementation Plans to reflect these changes.

Mayor Ives opened the public hearing. As there was no one wishing to address the Council, the public hearing was closed.

Council Member Rickman stated this was a good start to making the City competitive.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Resolution 2012-078 approving the updated Development Impact Fees for the Northeast Industrial Phase I and II development areas resulting in a net decrease in roadway and storm drainage fees. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

- 11. RECEIVE UPDATE AND PROVIDE INPUT ON AIRPORT IMPROVEMENT OPTIONS Item rescheduled to May 15, 2012
- 13. SECOND READING AND ADOPTION OF ORDINANCE 1166 AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF TRACY, CALIFORNIA, ADOPTION OF REVISED GROUNDWATER MANAGEMENT PLAN PURSUANT TO WATER CODE SECTION 10750 AND REPEALING EXISTING GROUNDWATER MANAGEMENT PLAN ORDINANCE 511

The Clerk read the title of proposed Ordinance 1166.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to waive the reading of the text. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adopt Ordinance 1166. Roll call vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered.

- 14. ITEMS FROM THE AUDIENCE None.
- 15. STAFF ITEMS
 - A. Receive a Presentation Regarding the Governance Model for the Provision of Fire Services to the City of Tracy and Surrounding Area, Receive an Overview of the Proposed Process, Discuss and Provide Feedback to Staff Item rescheduled to May 15, 2012.
- 16. COUNCIL ITEMS
 - A. Consider an Item for Discussion on a Future City Council Agenda Related to Naming the Plaza at City Hall After a Former Mayor of Tracy It was Council consensus to consider the item at a future Council meeting.
- 17. ADJOURNMENT It was moved by Council Member Abercrombie and seconded by Council Member Elliott to adjourn. Voice vote found all in favor; passed and so ordered. Time: 10:53 p.m.

The above agenda was posted at the Tracy City Hall on April 26, 2012. The above are summary minutes. A recording is available at the office of the City Clerk.

	Mayor	
ATTEST:		
City Clerk		